The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Killam Memorial Library - Exterior,



Killam Memorial Library - Interior - Staircase, n.d.

Killam Library

Address: 6225 University Av.

Start Date: 1966

Architect: Leslie R. Fairn Renovation Date(s):

1996; 2002

Completion Date: 1971

Contractor: Fraser-Brace

Maritimes Limited

Building History

By 1960 Dalhousie's Macdonald Memorial Library had become exceedingly small and inadequate. The stack space was far too limited to hold the collection of 175,000 volumes, and the Reading Room was crowded beyond capacity, with enrolment expected to grow continuously in coming years. These limitations stunted the growth of Dalhousie's collection and prevented the school's progress as a premier institution; its library ranked only ninth in Canada. A campus development plan in the mid-1960s resulted in recognition that the University Library fulfilled a crucial role and that a new building was greatly needed to improve space and resources.

In 1965 this need became possible with the \$30 million bequest of Dorothy Killam. Both she and her husband, Izaak Walton Killam, had received honorary doctorates from Dalhousie. When he died in 1955 his widow inherited a large fortune which she quickly doubled. Dorothy Killam wanted their fortune to remain in Canada, to support Nova Scotia and to enhance Canadian education, particularly in science, medicine and engineering. When she died in 1965 Dalhousie received 32% of her fortune; the Killam Trust funds were then the largest gift ever given to Dalhousie.

Architect Leslie R. Fairn was hired to design the new building, which was contracted to Fraser-Brace Maritimes Limited. New University Librarian Louis G. Vagianos worked with great persistence and enthusiasm to plan a library that would serve Humanities and Social Sciences students and strengthen the quality of education at Dal. The Killam Memorial Library would exemplify a reinvigorated vision of the university library as a single, continuous operating unit centred around provision of public services.

Construction on the Killam Memorial Library began in 1966. After usual delays, it was completed in 1971 at a final cost of \$7.3 million. Eighty percent of this came from a provincial self-liquidating loan. The Library officially opened on March 11, 1971. Guests and speakers at the Special Convocation included: the Reverend D.S. MacDougall; President Henry Hicks; contractor Fred Waye; architect Leslie R. Fairn; Board of Governors Chairman Donald McInnes; Director of Communications Services Louis Vagianos; and President of the MacMillan Company, John Morgan Gray.



A photograph of the Architects Model of the Izaak Killam Memorial Library.

The 230,000 square foot building was designed to accommodate 8000 undergraduate and graduate students, a faculty of 750 and library staff of 130, by 1980. With a capacity for one million books (though the collection at the time numbered just over 300,000), it was equipped with conference rooms, reading areas, telex equipment, "public typing rooms" and a "conduit structure" wiring each room to the Computer Centre in the basement (Gazette January 18, 1968). The McMechan Auditorium was named after Archibald McMechan, an English professor from 1889 to 1933, and librarian from 1906 to 1931. The open courtyard was the principle source of light and was intended to improve traffic patterns and make better use of space. The design attempted to be inherently flexible so that the library would be adaptable to future changes in computer and communications technology. "The Killam," as it came to be known, won a design award in 1971 from the Nova Scotia Association of Architects.

Finished cost-effectively in pre-cast concrete similar to the Arts Centre, the Killam exemplified modern architectural and decorating features. It was President Henry Hicks, a skilled cabinetmaker in his spare time, who pushed for the use of Brazilian rosewood in the interior, adding an "expensive feeling" as the Chronicle Herald reported. Arts and Science Dean Basil Cooke, a geologist, recommended the micaceous slate tiles for the floors on the ground level.

Because the extra stack space was not yet needed, the fourth and fifth floors of the library originally housed departmental offices: at first, Classics, German, English, Education and Romance Languages, and by the 1980s, the Mathematics, Statistics and Computing Science department. The University Archives moved to its present location on the fifth floor in the early 1970s; when the Science collection was moved from the closing Macdonald Library, the stack space on the fourth floor was also filled up. Since the building's opening, the School of Library and Information Studies has been on the third floor. Special Collections has at various times been on the ground, second and (presently) fifth floors. Today the east side of the ground floor is occupied by Student Services offices and International Students and Exchange Services.

In 1996 a glass roof was added to the Killam courtyard, and the stone was restored after years of being salted during the winter. Year round greenery and a Second Cup coffee shop were added, and the ventilation and lighting systems underwent long-needed improvements. Then, in 2002, the first floor of the library was remodeled to house the new Learning Commons. A \$1.2 million project, the Commons is a hi-tech research and work centre for students, with 160 well-equipped computer workstations, support services, offices and group meeting rooms.

References

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster

The Buildings of Dalhousie University

Buildings Home

About the Project

Chronology

Building Index

Contact Us



Killam Memorial Library - Interior - Corridor, n.d.

Killam Library

Address: 6225 University Av.

Start Date: 1966

Architect: Leslie R. Fairn

Completion Date: 1971 Renovation Date(s):

1996; 2002

Contractor: Fraser-Brace

Maritimes Limited

References

Photographs

Dalhousie Gazette

- [Killam courtyard]. Dalhousie Gazette. April 8, 1976, p. 12.
- [Killam]. Dalhousie Gazette. April 8, 1976, p. 13.

Dalhousie University Photograph Collection

- Killam Library Fire Damage January 1998. PC1, 6.18.
- Killam Library Interior and Miscellaneous. c1974. PC1, 2.2.
- Killam Library. 1978. PC1, 2.2.
- Killam Memorial Library (interior). c1970s. PC1, 19.2.
- Killam Memorial Library (interior). n.d. PC1, 19.12.
- Killam Memorial Library (model). n.d. PC1, 19.13.
- Killam Memorial Library Construction. 1968. PC1, 19.4.
- Killam Memorial Library Exterior. n.d. PC1, 19.3.

Pharos Yearbook

• [Atrium in winter]. Pharos. 1988, p. 245.

PR Photos

- "Chemistry-Killam" [newspaper clipping]. n.d. Buildings General [file], Item 30.
- A photograph of the Architects Model of the Izaak Killam Memorial Library. n.d. Expansion 1969 [file], Item 6.
- Dal Buildings general [5 images: 1 proof sheet, 1 negative strip]. December 1978. Buildings General [file], Item 44.
- Maurice MacDonad [sic] Info. Office[,] Job #420-74 [14 images: 1 envelope containing 4 negative strips]. n.d. Buildings General [file], Item 36.

Publications

 Years of Growth and Change: Dalhousie University 1963-64 to 1975-76: The President's Report.



Killam Memorial Library - Exterior - Snowy Atrium, n.d.

Books

 Waite, Peter B. The Lives of Dalhousie University. Vol. 2, Ch. 9-10. Montreal: McGill- Queen's University Press, 1998.

Dal News

- "Hicks makes no apologies." Dal News. January 28, 1985, p.
 4.
- "Ventilation problems." Dal News. November 1, 1984, p. 3.
- [Snow-covered atrium]. Dal News. January 22, 1986, p. 10.

Dalhousie Gazette

- "Bomb scare hits Killam." Dalhousie Gazette. March 24, 1983, p. 1.
- "Building begins." Dalhousie Gazette. January 8, 1964, p. 1.
- "Dalhousie's new library in 18 months" [photo of model]. Dalhousie Gazette. November 3, 1966, p. 2.
- "Floods, minor mishaps; maintenance crews quick off the mark." Dalhousie Gazette. January 8, 1981, p. 1.
- "Killam is too stuffy." Dalhousie Gazette. November 1, 1990, p. 3.
- "Killam library." Dalhousie Gazette. January 18, 1968, p. 2.
- "Know your libraries" [graphic of Killam interior]. Dalhousie Gazette. September 9, 1974, p. 9.
- "Largest library in Atlantic area" [Macdonald Memorial]. Dalhousie Gazette. March 15, 1966. p. 4.
- "Library shuffle geared to assist undergraduates." Dalhousie Gazette. October 27, 1966, p. 1.
- "New roof, new leaks." Dalhousie Gazette. February 13, 1997, p. 3.
- "Other Dalhousie buildings, facilities honour benefactors, valued faculty." Dalhousie Gazette Rink Supplement. November, 1982, p. 2.
- "Six million dollar library under way; to be completed by summer of 1969." Dalhousie Gazette. January 18, 1968, p. 1.
- "Vandals hit Computer Centre, Killam, LSC, university looks at increased security." Dalhousie Gazette. March 3, 1983, p. 5.
- Bleasdale, Aaron. "Killam sports new lid." Dalhousie Gazette. September 5, 1996, p. 3.
- Campbell, D. G. "University housing and space shuffle." Dalhousie Gazette. October 14, 1982, p. 16.
- Durant, Amy. "Library to change; alterations likely to be

- expensive." Dalhousie Gazette. March 30, 2000, p. 1.
- Gough, Arien. "Killam's New Commons is open for business."
 Dalhousie Gazette. October 24, 2002, p. 3.
- Knowles, Lorna and Michael Greenfield. "Killam kounts kalories." Dalhousie Gazette. February 13, 1975, p. 3.
- McDonald, Cathy. "Vicious hammer attack in Killam."
 Dalhousie Gazette. March 31, 1983, p. 1.
- Mueller, Dave. "Science library stays put for now." Dalhousie Gazette. November 18, 1982, p. 7.
- Steuter, Erin. "The debt." Dalhousie Gazette. January 24, 1985, p. 3.
- 'University Expansion Six projects considered; Chemistry finalized." Dalhousie Gazette. September 28, 1965, p. 1.

Dalhousie News

- "Dalhousie is on the move." Dalhousie News. September 19, 2001, p. 3.
- "Harvey's, Second Cup to set up shop." Dalhousie News. May 15, 1996, p. 3.
- "Killam gets enclosed atrium, major upgrades." Dalhousie News. November 27, 1996, p. 1.
- "Killam Memorial Library: Happy 25th birthday!" Dalhousie News Supplement. October 11, 1995. 4 pgs.
- "Worker complaints about air, heat result in Killam air quality study." Dalhousie News. February 12, 1992, p. 3.
- Covey, James. "Learning Commons will be 'beehive of activity'." Dalhousie News. September 18, 2002, p. 2.
- Somers, Mary. "Glass roof will bring new life to 'oppressive' library." Dalhousie News. May 15, 1996, p. 1.
- Watson, Stuart. "New air system, courtyard are Killam's birthday gifts." Dalhousie News. June 14, 1995, p. 3.

Pharos Yearbook

• [Killam Library]. Pharos. 1989. p. 20.

Reference Files

 Dalhousie University Libraries 1867-1970. 1970. MS-1-Ref, 81.5.

University News

- "A walking tour of Dalhousie" [aerial photo]. University News Special Edition. September 1977, p. 4-5.
- "Killam basement flooded, power failure follows." University News. November 2, 1978, p. 1.
- "Killam Memorial Library dedication March 11." University News. February 19, 1971, p. 1.
- "Library dedicated." University News. March 19, 1971, p. 1.
- "Photonews: the changing campus." University News. January 22, 1971, p. 3.
- "Photorama: the blend of old and new on Dalhousie's campus." University News. November 14, 1975, p. 6-7.
- "Photorama[:] The blend of old and new on Dalhousie's campus." University News. November 14, 1975, p. 6-7.
- "Services hook-ups continue." University News. November 9, 1978, p. 3.
- [Killam courtyard]. University News, May 1976, p. 9.

 Killam Memorial Library. University News. November 15, 1979, p. 3.

Textual Records

Board of Governors Minutes 1945-1967

- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Alternate exterior treatments of the building discussed. BoG Minutes. February 27, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 130.
- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Exterior treatment discussed. BoG Minutes. June 15, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 181.
- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Exterior treatment to be decided. BoG Minutes. June 16, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 190.
- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Interior plan and use of Indiana limestone for exterior treatment approved by Executive. BoG Minutes. February 17, 1967. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 115.
- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Preliminary plans and interior layout recommended by all committees with concern expressed over exterior panelling. BoG Minutes. October 20, 1966. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 47.
- Building, Killam Memorial Library -- Progress report on construction. BoG Minutes. December 29, 1966. MS-1-1, A-19, p. 69.

Reference Files

- "Dalhousie in Brief." 1970. MS-1-Ref, 5.4.
- Convocation program and invitation Special convocation for the dedication of the Killam Memorial Library. March 11, 1971. MS-1-Ref, 6.19.
- Dalhousie Libraries Access: The Killam Communicator. 1970, 1971, 1973. MS-1-Ref, 10.6.
- Dalhousie Libraries Killam Convocation and Dedication Ceremonies. Chronicle Herald supplement. March 9, 1970. MS-1-Ref, 10.13.
- Dalhousie Libraries Killam Flyers/Notices. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 10.12.
- Dalhousie Libraries Killam General Information. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 10.11.
- Dalhousie Libraries Killam Labour Archives. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 10.15.
- Killam Anecdotal History. 2001. MS-1-Ref, 31.40.
- Killam Library Drawing of Exterior. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 3.16.
- Killam Memorial Lectures flyers and posters. 1978-1979.
 MS-1-Ref, 1.44.
- Killam Memorial Lectures flyers and posters. 1982. MS-1-Ref. 2.2.
- Killam Memorial Library Floor plan. ca.1970. MS-1-Ref, 3.17.
- Libraries "A General Guide to Killam Memorial Library." 1984. MS-1-Ref, 31.20.
- Libraries "Killam Memorial Library Guide". n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.21.
- Libraries "Theatre Archives at Killam Memorial Library" flyer.
 n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.2.
- Libraries Killam "Audio-Visual Services" flyer. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.31.
- Libraries Killam "Canadian Literary Collections Project

- Public Reading Series." 1998. MS-1-Ref, 31.28.
- Libraries Killam "Circulation" flyer. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.29.
- Libraries Killam "Collection Development Policy Statement". 1984. MS-1-Ref, 20.41.
- Libraries Killam "Dalhousie Library Meets All Needs."
 Ottawa Citizen. November 20, 1971. MS-1-Ref, 31.26.
- Libraries Killam "Francis Bacon Exhibition". June 7-28, 1976. MS-1-Ref, 31.33.
- Libraries Killam "Government Publications". n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.19.
- Libraries Killam "How to Find a Book" poster. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.15.
- Libraries Killam "Library: Freedom to Learn". Queen's Times. 1971. MS-1-Ref, 31.4.
- Libraries Killam "New Material Received". 1979-1980. MS-1-Ref, 31.8.
- Libraries Killam "New Material Received". 1981. MS-1-Ref, 31.9.
- Libraries Killam "Plan of the Fourth Floor". n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.25.
- Libraries Killam "Research and Rescue". 1980-1981. MS-1-Ref, 48.3.
- Libraries Killam "S.O.S.- Save Our Subscriptions". May 1995. MS-1-Ref, 31.6.
- Libraries Killam "Z Collection" flyer. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 32.8.
- Libraries Killam Archives Othello Collection poster. 1979.
 MS-1-Ref, 31.30.
- Libraries Killam Building Guide. 1970. MS-1-Ref, 31.35.
- Libraries Killam Building Guides. 1976. MS-1-Ref, 31.34.
- Libraries Killam Business Archives. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.39.
- Libraries Killam Canadian Newspapers. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.10.
- Libraries Killam Description of Building Services. 1967. MS-1-Ref, 31.36.
- Libraries Killam Hours. 1978. MS-1-Ref, 31.22.
- Libraries Killam Invitation to Opening of Australian Literature Collection. February 1, 1988. MS-1-Ref, 31.32.
- Libraries Killam Invitation to Rudyard Kipling Retrospect. 1986. MS-1-Ref, 31.3.
- Libraries Killam Invitation to the Opening of the Oscar Wilde Collection. May 12, 1982. MS-1-Ref, 32.7.
- Libraries Killam Invitations to Events Marking the Opening of the Killam Library. 1971. MS-1-Ref, 31.13.
- Libraries Killam Issues nos. 1-12. 1978. MS-1-Ref, 44.10.
- Libraries Killam Library Tutorial. 1996, 1998. MS-1-Ref, 32.2.
- Libraries Killam Listing of International Newspapers. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.11.
- Libraries Killam Signage Committee. 1983-1984. MS-1-Ref, 31.18.
- Libraries Killam Signs. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 32.1.
- Libraries Killam Special Collection, Exhibitions. 1976? MS-1-Ref, 32.4.
- Libraries Killam Special Collections Canadian Literature Collections Project. October 8, 1992. MS-1-Ref, 31.1.
- Libraries Killam "Music Resources Centre" flyer. n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.7.
- Libraries Killam Exhibition "Nineteenth Century French Paintings". n.d. MS-1-Ref, 31.12.

Building History

Top



Revised on Comments to the Webmaster